PLENARY KEYNOTE

Frank G. Bowe

Good morning.  

I have been asked to give you some historical perspective on early hearing detection and intervention, notably on the work of the U.S. Congress Commission on Education of the Deaf (COED), which I chaired in the late 1980s, and what followed, into the current century.  I will then look at where we are, highlighting what still needs to be done.

COED was created by title III of the Education of the Deaf Act of 1986, which also gave legislative status to Gallaudet and NTID.  (If you are interested, you may find the Act at http://thomas.loc.gov and also at http://gusom.gallaudet.edu/patjohanson/COED/coed.htm.)  In early 1987, as our Commission began its fact-finding, we were surprised to learn that the average age at which hearing loss was being identified in the United States was 30 months (2.5 years).  The mean age at diagnosis had not fallen significantly in several decades.  That young children were going as many as three, and in some cases even six, years before deafness or other significant hearing loss were discovered was, the Commission said, unacceptable.  We found that at least 75% of instances of hearing impairment could be identified much earlier.  In Israel at the time, to illustrate, infants were being diagnosed as early as seven to nine months of age.

We also found, in 1987, that just eight States had statewide programs to screen newborns for hearing loss.  Three other States had regional, but not statewide, programs.  Another eight States were, at the time, planning to launch such programs.

The Commission noted that all 50 States were required, by what is now known as the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA), to engage in Child Find activities, including young children with hearing impairments.  We strongly recommended that steps be taken to fulfill those responsibilities, in all 50 States, and reaching down as early as possible in an infant's life.  Our recommendations were based on the well-known fact that the early childhood years of an infant/toddler/preschooler with a hearing impairment are irreplaceable.  Speech, and to the Commission, more importantly, language development occur -- or do not occur -- during those years, depending on functional hearing ability and on the timeliness and effectiveness of intervention by trained professionals and knowledgeable family members. 

In 1989, one year after the Commission issued its report, then-Surgeon General C. Everett Koop set a goal for the nation that by the year 2000, all infants with measurable impairments of hearing should be identified prior to one year of age. 

The next significant development was the demonstration, in the early 1990s, of effective techniques of identifying hearing loss in newborns.  This work, reported by Karl White and Tom Behrens in a special issue of the journal Seminars in Hearing (1993), was seminal.  They found that screening could take place before infants were released from the hospital for the first time, and that costs could be as low as $25 per infant tested.  Follow-up testing, White and Behrens reported, could be accomplished for about $100 more.  As validated in the Rhode Island Hearing Assessment Project, these procedures, if widely adopted, would bring down the average age at diagnosis to 5.5 months.  

Another major development of the early 1990s was the endorsement, by a 15-member panel of the National Institutes of Health (NIH), of these procedures.  Notably, the NIH panel recommended that all newborns, not just those who were in high-risk categories, be tested prior to hospital discharge.  Shortly thereafter, the Maternal and Child Health Bureau funded infant hearing screening projects around the country.  In mid-decade, Karl White and his colleagues at Utah State University launched the National Center for Hearing Assessment and Management, or NCHAM (http://www.infanthearing.org/) to provide technical assistance to state and local programs, including hospitals.  Karl and his group have done amazing work - I have been proud to be associated with the project.

Later in the 1990s, United States Representative James Walsh, of New York, spearheaded efforts to finance truly nationwide progress in this area.  Walsh focused on early hearing detection and intervention throughout the 1990s.  The Newborn and Infant Hearing Screening and Intervention Act culminated his efforts.  The "Walsh bill," as it is called, was operationalized as part of the federal appropriations process.  It has had a major impact.  The legislation funds efforts by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), the Health Resources and Services Administration of the federal Health and Human Services (HHS) department, and other federal agencies.

Where do we stand now?  If we define the term "universal" in "universal newborn hearing screening” to mean "at least 90% of all births or admissions prior to discharge," we are close to our goal: over 90% of newborns are screened, according to NCHAM (http://www.infanthearing.org/).  We are very close to reaching the goal that Dr. Koop set for the year 2000: 100%, although we were a little late getting here.  

While most States have what they refer to as "universal newborn hearing screening laws," these are not uniformly effective.  Some have major loopholes.  Others are not enforced.  In many instances, funding is inadequate.  In a 2003 journal article, Karl White noted that as of 2002 just 22 States require screening of all newborns and only 24 require hospitals to report data on such screening.  White added that shortages of qualified pediatric audiologists, inadequate reimbursement from medical insurance plans for screening and diagnosis expenses, and lack of knowledge among medical professionals both about screening/follow-up and about their importance were also slowing progress.

Also of serious concern is the fact that too many infants who are screened in as likely to have impairments of hearing are "lost to follow-up" -- meaning, their families do not bring them in for the hearing tests that are necessary to establish the extent and nature of the hearing impairment.  Such testing is widely available, not only at hospitals but also at hearing and speech clinics.  We need to convince families of infants and toddlers that such follow-up testing is essential.   

I am also deeply concerned that the next step -- early intervention services, under IDEA Part C -- seldom is both available and effective.  While there are thousands of early intervention programs throughout the Nation, only a handful employ the audiologists, speech and language pathologists, and educators trained in sign language and deaf education that are needed.  As a result, too often families delay intervention at least until preschool age (three to five years of age), and sometimes even later.   We need to bring together the kinds of capabilities that are offered at selected locations -- such as the Lexington Center and School for the Deaf, in Queens -- with less-specialized early intervention programs in the same cities and States.  One way of doing that would be for specialized early-intervention programs such as those at Lexington to provide distance education offerings that would supplement the early childhood special education and other early intervention training programs that are offered at colleges and universities around the nation.  I would be pleased to discuss such offerings with professors in this audience.

The work ahead of us is do-able.  While the Federal Government's ability to provide resources is limited - the President's Budget for the coming fiscal year (October 1, 2004 - September 30, 2005) provides for less than 1% growth in non-defense discretionary spending - we are at a point now where the absolutely essential next steps are in the hands of the States.  Fortunately, after several years of fiscal distress in the State Capitols, the picture is brightening in many States.  I urge all of you, when you return home, to do what you can to plug loopholes in State early detection and intervention laws and rules, to improve the ability of local hospitals to implement screening and post-screening follow-up, and to forge strong hospital - clinic - early intervention program ties so that, indeed, no infant or toddler is left behind.

You likely will be most effective if you work collaboratively with such professional organizations as ASHA and such consumer groups as the National Association of the Deaf.  Both have affiliates in all 50 States.  Advocates need to arm themselves with the facts about screening and follow-up in their respective States.  Then, joined by professionals and consumers, “tell your story” – illustrating it with real-life examples of the actual impact of screening/follow-up and the sad consequences of leaving infants and toddlers behind.

Thank you.
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